
Minutes of Licensing Committee
Meeting Date:
29 September 2005 starting at 7.00pm

Present:
Councillor C Sterry (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance: Director of Legal Services, Senior Environmental Health Officer 
and Solicitor.

390

APOLOGIES



Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors 


K M Butler, J Flitcroft, E M Ranson and J S Sutcliffe.

391

MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 4 August 2005 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

392

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest at the meeting.

393

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

There was no public participation.

394

RETIREMENT OF PAUL TIMSON

The Committee placed on record their appreciation of all the work that Paul had done over the last 12 months to ensure that the handover of the Licensing function to the Council had been carried out in a smooth and efficient way.  The Committee also wished Paul a very happy retirement.

395

TEMPORARY EVENT NOTICES

The Committee considered a report setting out details of a Government consultation paper on Permitted Temporary Activities and Temporary Event Notices.

The Director of Legal Services informed the members that when the Licensing Act 2003 came into force on second appointed day under the Act (24 November 2005) the present system of occasional licences and permissions and special orders of exemption for alcohol and occasional licences for entertainment would be replaced by a unified system of temporary event notices.  Under the new system anyone wishing to hold a temporary event involving the sale of alcohol or the provision of regulated entertainment or late night refreshment would have to give the Council a temporary event notice unless the proposed event was already authorised by an existing Premises Licence.  A copy of the temporary event notice would also have to be served on the police.  The Act contained restrictions on the number of temporary event notices which could be given in one calendar year and on the length of such events and the number of people who could attend.  In general only the police could intervene on crime prevention grounds to prevent a temporary event taking place.   The Council, as the Licensing Authority, could only intervene of its own violation if the limits set out in the Act on the number of temporary event notices that may have been given in various circumstances would be exceeded.

The Act itself imposed a number of limitations on temporary events and details of these were reported to the Committee.  If these limits were breached, the Council

would consider a counter notice to the person giving the notice.  If the event still went ahead it would be unauthorised and the organiser would be liable to prosecution.

RESOLVED:
That 

1.
the report of the Director of Legal Services be noted; and

2.
that the Secretary of State be informed that this Council are of the opinion that the regulations should be amended so that any applications for temporary events which are proposed to be held on “land” instead of a specific address, should be accompanied by a plan showing the specific land.

396

APPOINTMENT OF ENFORCEMENT OFFICER FOR LICENSING ACT 



PURPOSES

The Director of Development Services submitted a report requesting Committee to consider and agree in principle to the appointment of an Enforcement Officer to monitor and enforce compliance with operating conditions within premises requiring licences under the provisions of the Licensing Act 2003.  He informed the members that the administration of the Licensing Act would remain with the Legal Section of the Council.  However, the enforcement function was to be undertaken by the Environmental Health Section due to the similarity of the role to existing services, close inter-relationship with complaint investigation and regulation, and the potential for relatively straight forward incorporation into existing established systems.  The Senior Environmental Health Officer then informed members that unfortunately this role could not be included and undertaken within existing resources and it was proposed to create a new post of Enforcement Officer (Licensing) to deal with the work.  Details of the envisaged duties of the postholder were reported to the Committee together with recommended pay scales.  The Senior Environmental Health Officer reminded members that the salary costs resulting from the post would be financed entirely from the income received from licensing.

The Committee discussed the job description attached to the post in great detail and suggested that an item should be included regarding the need for a specific qualification relating to this work.

RESOLVED:
That

1.
Committee approve the appointment of an Enforcement Officer for the purposes of the Licensing Act 2003 as set out in the report;

2.
Committee recommend to the Council’s Personnel Committee that this post be approved and an appointment be made as soon as possible; and

3.
it be recommended to the Personnel Committee that the job description should be amended to ensure that a recognised qualification is included.

397

PROGRESS REPORT

The Director of Legal Services submitted a report updating Committee on the progress of licensing applications made under the Licensing Act 2003.  He reported on the number of applications which had been received as at 16 September 2005 and informed members that a large number of these applications had been submitted in the last few days before the conversion period ended on 6 August 2005.  Many of the applications were poorly put together and often incomplete.  He then expressed his thanks to Catherine Moore, his Personal Assistant and to Diane Rice, the Council’s Solicitor who had worked very hard over the past few weeks to ensure that the applications had been dealt with.  The late rush of applications together with the number of Hearings arising had created great pressure for the staff involved.  

The Director of Legal Services then estimated that there were probably still 10 to 15 premises which needed to apply.  Steps were being taken to inform these premises of the consequences of not being licensed by the time the Act comes into operation.

The Director of Legal Services then submitted details of the Hearings which had been held and a schedule of these Hearings showing the premises involved and the Councillors who had attended was submitted to Committee.   The Notices of Determination issued following the Hearings were also submitted.

Members expressed concern regarding the problems which were still being caused by taxis sitting outside licensed premises and the Director of Legal Services informed them that these problems would fall within the province of the new Enforcement Officer for Licensing.

Before the meeting closed, Paul Timson informed the members that the Guardian Newspaper had been running a competition for people to write modern nursery rhymes.  He read to the members one by U A Fanthorpe entitled “Boys and Girls Come Out To Play” which referred to the new Licensing Act.

The meeting closed at 8.12pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Diane Rice (414418).
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